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10 December 2012

Planning Policy Team

South Bucks District Council

Capswood, Oxford Road

Denham

Bucks   UB9 4LH


Re : Draft Supplementary Planning Document for Mill Lane Taplow

This is the formal response of The Hitcham and Taplow Society on behalf of its 200 household membership to this public consultation. It covers points made during many meetings of the Society Executive Committee, by members  of the Society at its recent AGM and in emails to the Society Planning Officer, in the exchange of more than 300 emails between members of the Mill Lane Working Party and Ian Gillespie, and after two nominated members of the Society have carried out a comprehensive analysis of the more than one thousand pages of documents issued in connection with the Development Brief since December 2010.

The Society responded positively to the consultation for the Core Strategy and it welcomed  the designation of the Mill Lane area as an Opportunity Site in the Core Strategy. A "comprehensive and conservation-led approach to the regeneration of the site" is considered by the Society to be the only certain way to ensure a lasting future for this unique and precious Green Belt area set alongside the natural diversity of Taplow Reach on the South Bucks bank of the River Thames.  

The final draft of the Development Brief meets much of the paramount requirement to preserve the openness, the natural features and the expanse of the green belt location. In particular the Society welcomes the riverside walks, the bridge from the Paper Mill area to Ray Mill Island, the extensive nature reservations embracing Taplow Reach, and the closure of Mill Lane to through traffic to and from Berry Hill.


But ... The Society has many concerns and much unease and disquiet about several sections of the content of the Brief if it is to become a Supplementary Planning Document.

New Access to A4
A new access to the A4  to the east of the Volkswagen Garage should not be listed as one of "the several key pieces of new infrastructure" (2 7.2.2i). The Society and many others

are dismayed at the prospect of a set of traffic lights between Maidenhead Bridge and the Berry Hill junction, the widening of the road either by a single or by two lanes, the narrowing of the pavement on each side, and the destruction of the magnificent trees (at present covered by a TPO) which provide such a splendid vista when leaving Maidenhead from the West over Maidenhead Bridge or approaching Maidenhead from the East along the A4. 

The Society believes that improvements to the present access to the A4 including redirection of Mill Lane close to the west of the Volkswagen Garage should be considered by the traffic authority. Credible evidence shows that even with the HGV traffic to and from the Paper Mill and the Severnside recycling depot, the local-based staff traffic, and the 'from and to' Berry Hill 'rat race' everyday traffic, significant hold-ups were few, either  back along Mill Lane or in either direction on the A4, and there were no recorded accidents at the existing A4/Mill Lane junction.

Anecdotal evidence casts serious doubt on the credibility of the traffic surveys supporting the Highways Issues and Options Report. The Society asks for further traffic surveys to be carried out and analysed by experts independent of prospective developers. 

Heights of Buildings

Building heights should be expressed in linear measures (metres/centimetres-feet/inches)  not in the number of stories (Table 2 - Page 55).  The Society considers this to be of most particular importance with regard to Skindles and the protection of the situation and views of the listed Maidenhead Bridge against the mass and height of nearby buildings.

The height of the gasometer( Box 1 - Page 41) at any of the stages of its active life should not be considered in determining the permitted height of new build since it is now out of commission and it is within the memory of very few that it was last used to full or even half capacity.    

Number of New Build Households

The Society supports the conclusions of the Economic Report by Kempton Carr Croft Chartered Surveyors commissioned by SBDC which was published in March 2010.

The report concludes that within the constraints of Green Belt policy for redevelopment and coherence with relevant policies in the Core Strategy, the construction of 110 dwellings would provide a satisfactory economic return for a developer.

This number of dwellings to be part of a mix comprising in addition 2500 square metres of commercial space and the redevelopment of Skindles Hotel.

In regard to the number of households, the claim that the figure of "about 100 new dwellings" in the Spatial Strategy was an "assumption that much of the new build would be in the form of large town houses" and was "never intended to represent a cap on the scale of new development"(6.2.2) is not a sustainable retrospective position since it was accepted by the general public that "about 100" was the uncontested fact of the number to expect in a Mill Lane development.
Flooding
The Society disquiet concerning the Ardent Flood Modelling Report is very strong indeed. This report has not been available until it was issued as an attachment to the final draft of the Brief. The presentation of the forecasts of the risk of flooding in various areas of the site are confusing. Many Society members sense that the delineation of each flood zone is highly speculative. It is not apparent that either the zone boundaries or the degrees of risk are endorsed by the Environment Agency. Most especially, the Agency recommended that it be invited to comment on the proposed layout options(Matt Parr letter 23 November2011) but there is no confirmation that this has been done.

There is particular concern about the statements of the 1 in 5 years risk of flooding across many of the zones and at the extent of the zones stated to have a 1 in 20 years or a 1 in 100 years risk. Many members experienced the severe 1947 floods and the frequent episodes of occasional flooding in the years since. All members are aware of the many areas across the country which have experienced first-ever floods which have brought disaster to those areas in this year and other recent years. Many members believe that global warming and climate change will bring flood disaster to many areas even in places where flood prevention measures have been taken at tax payers expense.

It is surprising that the Ardent Report indicates areas (Appendix B) to which "it was not possible to gain access for topographic survey". Why not? These areas are in possession of two of the landowners, Taplow Investments and National Grid, who are required by the Core Strategy, with the other landowners on the Opportunity Site in conjunction with the Council, to produce the Brief.  

The Society urges the commissioning of a further comprehensive Flood Report to be carried out by experts in association with the Environment Agency, and independent of prospective developers, to produce an accurate typographical map of the site with clearly defined areas with an indication of the degree of flood risk.
Skindles

The Society agrees with the Council that the existing Skindles Hotel building should be refurbished (Box 2-Page 46) The Society objects very strongly to a new hotel "broadly" on the site of this existing building implementing an extant permission for an extension to the old Skindles Hotel (5.8.1)   
That  extant planning permission was for the Orkney Arms site for a separate building to the east of the present Mill Lane and to the west of the Volkswagen Garage. It was not a permission to absorb its measurements - footprint and mass - into a new build on the site of the existing Skindles Hotel building
A boutique hotel serving as the home base for tourists visiting the Thames Valley and incorporating a high quality destination restaurant, would be a viable enterprise for a rerfurbished Skindles.
Phasing and Delivery 

The Society considers it to be of paramount importance that a Planning Application should be accepted only if it embraces all the key features of the Brief - the riverside walks, the bridge from the Paper Mill area to Ray Mill Island, the extensive nature reservations embracing Taplow Reach, the closure of Mill Lane to through traffic to and from Berry Hill, and the infrastructure - and if it provides cost estimates and a time-table for the implementation of these features.

The implementation time-table should require that the priority key features are complete or at a substantial construction stage - infrastructure, bridge, Mill Lane closure - before any new build is started.
A legal agreement should be in place before that Application is approved which details financial quarantees to ensure the completion of the key features.

AND
It is essential that the Brief details the provisions for the ownership, the finance and the maintenance of the open spaces, the nature park, the walks and the bridge.
Karl Lawrence

Chairman, Hitcham and Taplow Society
